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Prologue


 


A
woman ran through the woods, a red cloak fanned behind as the winds pushed
against her figure. 


She
paused, tilting her head, focusing on the sounds of the forest, trying to find
a sign of her pursuers.


When
she failed to do so, she sighed and leaned against one of the trees, fingers
moving down one of her legs and finding a small gash just beneath her knee.


“Lucky.”
She murmured to herself.


She
had been careless. If that stick hadn’t been near her the wolf would have done
more than give her a little nip.


Slowly
she let her body trail down the tree, her eyelids heavy. She closed her eyes
for a moment and then had to shake herself awake. 


She
couldn’t sleep, not outside where she wasn’t safe.


Her
body protested against her, but she slowly got up and started walking. A second
later she heard a howl in the wind and forced herself to start running once
again, ignoring pains and aches, moving full tilt through the woods.


She
ran for hours, the forest seemingly without end, until she lost herself
completely in the trees surrounding her.


Sometimes
she heard the wolves close, sometimes farther away from her position, but
always there, relenting following her.


It
was when she became desperate, thinking there was no escape, her body paining
her and she was about to let the wolves catch up to her, that she found a way
out.


She
left the trees behind without really realizing it at first. When she did, she
stopped and looked around – seeing it.


A
tower, a great and big stone tower hid against the landscape, light shining from
its insides. 


The
woman let a smile grace her face and ran. Her exhaustion forgotten as
exhilaration set in and she crashed against the tower’s door, her hands
pounding against the darkened wood.


She
heard howls from somewhere behind her and started knocking faster, refusing to
die when she was so close to safety, and then the door opened. 


She
had enough time to gaze at the person that opened the door, seeing her bright
shiny blue eyes, her blonde hair held in an incredibly long braid, before her
exhaustion caught up to her and she fell forward into the other woman’s
startled arms.


“Beautiful.”
She said, almost beneath her breath.


It
was the last thing she did before fainting in Rapunzel’s arms. 







 



Chapter 1


 


Rapunzel
let her sight linger on the woman in her bed – where the stranger had been resting
for the last couple of days.


She
was stunning. 


Her
hair was short and spiky, dark red like the cloak she wore. Her skin was pale,
like that of a person who barely caught any sunlight, but her features where
eye-catching and her lips stood out like rubies on a sea of diamonds.


Rapunzel
could feel her eyes drifting to them once and again, thinking about how the
woman’s beautiful succulent mouth would feel wrapped around her cock. 


Then
she would shake her head and turn around. 


She
couldn’t let her baser instincts get the better of her, no matter how much she
wanted to.


Her
adopted mother, the Enchantress, had left two days ago. The older blonde was
travelling towards the capital of one of the nearby kingdoms, intent of buying
some rarer magical reagents. 


Rapunzel
tried to dissuade her from moving when her pregnancy had been so advanced, but
the older woman insisted, knowing she might need those ingredients during
birth.


She
told Rapunzel to stay back and prepare their home for the child; after a while
Rapunzel acquiesced, realizing the Enchantress needed some time alone, staying
behind, even though what she wanted was to bind the older blonde to the bed and
made sure she never left it.


Rapunzel
didn’t remain idle however, and refilled their stock of herbs and roots, things
she could easily find on the woods around the tower. 


She
also studied the latest magic The Enchantress started to teach her, finding it
easy to master, much like the ones she was taught about before.


She
missed the older woman, her body and warmth, their lovemaking, but she faced
this like a test; Rapunzel needed to control her urges, the lustful need the
curse she was born with foisted on her body and mind.


A
moment later her eyes wandered once again towards the red headed woman, and she
could feel her cock twitching with the strength of her desire.


The
woman on the bed was strong, her body muscled and hard – Rapunzel had felt
those delicious hard edges when she dragged the woman into her room. 


She
was also tall. 


Rapunzel
could easily picture the woman’s legs in her mind, long and sinuous; the
redhead would twitch as Rapunzel kissed her way up them and then she would
spread them, slowly, hesitantly, and Rapunzel would assume her place between
her thighs …


Rapunzel
shook her head again, trying to scrub those thoughts away. 


She
couldn’t think like that of a woman she had just met. She didn’t even know the
redhead’s name.


A
walk! That was what she needed to do, to walk outside for a long time and let
her thoughts cool down.


Rapunzel
didn’t care that it was night outside, the full moon shining in its entire
splendor. She needed to get away from the redhead woman before she did
something she would regret.


She
was grabbing a coat from its resting place, hanging from her room’s wall, when
she heard a noise coming from the bed.


Rapunzel
closed her eyes, her head dropping for a moment.


Then
she straightened and put on a smile, turning around to face the other woman.


The
redhead looked around confusedly for a bit, studying her surroundings and the
bed she rested in, before she focused on Rapunzel, gazing at her savior
interruptedly for the first time.


They
eyed each other a little awkwardly, before the redhead hesitantly raised her
hand and waved at Rapunzel. 


The
redhead’s reaction, coupled with the look on her face, made Rapunzel giggle and
then laugh at the other woman.


The
laughter was contagious and the redhead smiled in turn, part of her relieved
that she had been saved by someone who looked as innocent, and happy, as
Rapunzel did.


“Hi.”


Rapunzel
smiled and moved forward, sitting on the bed near the other woman. “How are you
feeling?”


The
redhead paused, thinking about it for a moment. She remembered the pain, the
yellow of the wolf’s teeth, and the fear she had felt, but it was only that – a
memory.


She
looked down and saw that her trousers were ripped where the wolf bit her, but
there was no wound, the flesh unblemished. She looked startled at the other
woman.


Rapunzel
understood the other woman’s look. “I’ve healed you. It’s been a couple of
days, it wasn’t a deep cut.”


“But
there’s not even a mark.” The redheaded woman replied.


Rapunzel
bit her lower lip but then she raised her hand and let her magic infuse it. Her
skin lit up, shining brightly, bathing the redhead in white light.


The
other woman opened her mouth and closed it without saying anything. 


She
could only watch as Rapunzel’s hand slowly lost its brightness and returned to
normal.


“My
mother is a powerful practitioner of magic.” Rapunzel stated. “I am not nearly
as good a healer as she is, but a simple cut is easy to heal.”


“Oh.”


Suddenly
the redhead didn’t know what to think. The girl had healed her and cared for
her while she was unconscious, but she couldn’t simply forget her previous
experiences with magic and those that practice it.


Rapunzel
realized the other woman was bothered about her use of magic. She slowly got up
from the bed and moved away, trying not to startle the woman. 


Her
mother had always told her there were those that feared magic and she wondered
if the redhead was one of those.


The
redhead watched as Rapunzel moved away, and the deer-in-highlights look on the
blonde’s face. 


She
sighed. 


The
girl seemed so innocent. The redhead decided to trust her, to risk once
again and so she smiled at Rapunzel, hiding her fears and doubts.


Rapunzel
smiled back, her mood brighter. She didn’t want anyone to fear her.


The
redhead looked away from Rapunzel and out of the window of the girl’s room,
fighting the urge to sigh. The blonde was so damned beautiful it was almost
painful – she must have been using magic to enhance her appearance somehow.


What
she saw in the outside made her startle and rise from the bed in despair.


“No,
no, it’s too soon.” She spoke out loud, ignoring Rapunzel, only then
remembering the blonde’s previous words. “For how long was I unconscious?”


Rapunzel
looked taken aback at her urgency, but replied. “Two days. You were exhausted
so I let you rest.”


“No!”
The redhead spoke almost to herself. She could feel the moon’s light pulsing
through her body, synching with her heart. Her breath speed up and her muscles
started feeling tender, her body changing.


She
turned to Rapunzel, trying to warn the girl, to try and explain while she
could, but could only manage one word before her mind started to be affected by
transformation.  “Run.”


Rapunzel
looked on fascinatedly as the woman’s beautiful almond eyes clouded with pain
and then started to shine brightly, the sclera turning yellow like a wolf’s
making it indistinguishable from the iris, the pupil narrowing down. 


The
redhead turned to Rapunzel, her eyes seeing only prey and growled loudly from
the depths of her throat, a growl that turned into a howl midway as she looked
at the moon.


She
shrugged the heavy red cloak from her shoulders letting it fall to the ground,
and ripped the rest of the clothes from her body. Her nails lengthened to the
point they looked like claws, and her canine teeth grew to look like those of a
wolf.


Rapunzel
could only look in wonderment as the woman transformed in front of her eyes. 


The
redhead still looked distinguishingly human, her mostly nude body holding
itself proudly straight. 


Rapunzel
let her eyes linger on the woman’s nude breasts, licking her lips at the sight
of the round mounds, but she didn’t forget to take in the new claws and teeth,
the redhead’s taut muscles or even the look in the other woman’s eyes.


Without
warning the redhead surged forward and threw herself at Rapunzel, moving fast,
faster than any normal person could.


Only
Rapunzel’s instincts saved her life, as without a thought she threw a magical
barrier in front of her, stopping the charging woman cold.


The
redhead looked confusedly at whatever blocked her, Rapunzel’s barrier invisible
to the sight, and she started walking around, trying to find a way to get close
to the blonde girl.


Rapunzel
didn’t give her a chance. 


With
a gesture she threw the redhead back, making her fly through the air until she
hit the wall and fell to the ground.


The
blonde hissed at the sound of it, fearing for the redhead’s life. She needed to
be more careful – the woman obviously wasn’t in control of her actions.


A
moment later the redhead got up from the ground and bounded forward again,
intent in taking Rapunzel apart.


Rapunzel
was ready and, without any gesture, her hair flowed free of its braid and moved
forwards, entangling itself on the redhead’s figure, tripping and capturing
her.


The
maddened woman turned and struggled against Rapunzel’s hold, twisting against
the girl’s hair, but it was all for nothing. 


Rapunzel’s
magic made her hair unbreakable and the redhead simply exhausted herself
fighting against an unbreakable grip.


Rapunzel
moved forward, slowly, her hair raising the other woman from the ground and
keeping her midair, making it impossible for the redhead to prop herself on
anything.


She
looked carefully at the other woman, seeing as her struggles abated slightly,
before she tried something her mother always told her to be careful about.


Rapunzel
gathered her magic and opened her mind to the other woman’s emotions.


She
found most of what she was counting on; confusion, rage, a little bit of fear
and despair, but it was the last things that Rapunzel found that stood out.


The
first was a bright presence inside the woman’s mind, the echo of something
powerful, that disappeared the moment Rapunzel felt it.


The
other was an emotion that resonated deeply with Rapunzel’s heart.


Lust
- desire in its most powerful form.


Rapunzel
turned away, suddenly struggling to control her own urges, the need that always
lingered amongst her thoughts, ever since she made love for the first time – a
result of the curse the Enchantress cast upon her when she still resided in her
birth’s mother’s womb.


The
curse that made sure she was born with a cock.


Rapunzel
could feel it hardening now, and wetness between her legs, as she fought
against the feelings from the other woman’s mind.


The
redheaded woman noticed the change in Rapunzel’s demeanor, her nostrils flaring
as she smelled the young woman’s heightened excitement. She paused, confusion
reigning for a moment, before she thrust her chest out, exposing her breasts,
trying to entice the blonde.


She
could smell Rapunzel, both the wetness of the girl’s cunt and the pre-cum of
the blonde’s cock. To the redhead’s senses Rapunzel smelled like a potential
mate, one who had just defeated her, showing it was strong enough to take her.


Rapunzel
swallowed as the woman’s emotions washed over her. It would be so easy to take
the other woman. She wanted it so badly. Both of them wanted it.


The
redhead was in heat. That was the closest term Rapunzel could find to describe
the other woman’s mental state.


Rapunzel
took two steps forward before she stopped, her mind warring with her instincts.


Then
the redhead whined, calling for Rapunzel, wanting the blonde to go to her and
take her. 


When
the girl didn’t move she started struggling once again and managed to pass one
of her legs over some of Rapunzel’s hair, making the golden strands rest
against her bare pussy.


Rapunzel
watched open mouthed as the woman started rubbing herself against the blonde
hair.


The
redhead moaned while she stimulated her sex over and over.


Rapunzel
swallowed again and couldn’t resist the temptation. 


She
started slow, sending a few more strands of her hair to caress the redhead,
focusing on the woman’s tempting breasts and rear.


The
redhead moaned as Rapunzel’s hair, soft as silk, caressed her everywhere. Her
pleasure grew until she started thrusting her hips in Rapunzel’s direction,
trying to get a little more of friction between her legs, just enough to make
her come.


Rapunzel
didn’t let her. 


She
wanted the redhead to come from her cock, not her hair. Swiftly, without
warning, Rapunzel’s hair moved and held itself against the woman’s wrists and
ankles, stopping any and all caresses throughout the redhead’s body.


The
woman growled and renewed her struggles against the hair’s grip. 


When
she saw Rapunzel moving closer she snarled, threatening. 


The
blonde smiled and a strand of her hair closed itself around the redhead’s
throat, its grip enough to remind the other woman who was in control of the
situation.


The
redhead stilled. 


Rapunzel
moved forward and caressed the other’s body.


The
maddened woman whined again and thrust her body, offering herself to the
blonde, wanting the girl to get on with it and stake her claim.


Rapunzel
resisted the urge to force the other woman to her knees and take her, wanting
their coupling to last for as long as it could.


She
poised her hands on the woman’s naked stomach, caressing it, feeling the other
woman’s muscles. Sometimes she would move one of her hands up or down, teasing
the most erogenous zones of the redhead’s torso, but only for an instant, and
then her hands would return to their place in woman’s abs.


The
redhead moaned and whined and moaned again. 


She
wanted Rapunzel to take her, but the girl tortured her instead with her soft
touches. Tears of need started leaking from her eyes.


Rapunzel
saw them and decided to stop playing.


Her
hands moved up and cupped the redhead’s round breasts, weighting them, her
motions sure of themselves. She held the redhead’s nipples between her fingers,
teasing them until they stood tall and erect.


Rapunzel
leaned forward and her mouth took one of those pink peaks, tasting and licking
it, her eyes never leaving the redhead’s face, watching as the woman closed her
eyes and enjoyed her work.


The
nipple was soft, like silk against Rapunzel’s tongue, and after Rapunzel
pleased the other nipple.


The
redhead was panting with need at this point. 


The
blonde’s tongue felt amazing, but she needed more than her breasts to be
pleased.


Rapunzel
knew that and so she stepped back and started disrobing, letting her clothes
fall to the ground. Bit by bit her body was revealed, first her torso and
breasts, then her legs and cock.


That
last was the only thing the redhead focused on. She watched Rapunzel’s prick
swing from side to side as the girl moved, desiring nothing more than to rip
free of the blonde’s hair and have fun with it.


Rapunzel
followed the redhead’s eyes to her cock and smiled at the desire she could feel
in the other’s mind. 


Teasingly
she swung her body from side to side, watching as the yellow eyes followed the
cock’s path, until the transformed woman realized what she was doing and
snarled at her.


Rapunzel
stopped and smiled. “Don’t worry; I’m going to let you play with it in a
while.”


The
redhead stopped snarling as if she understood Rapunzel’s words.


The
blonde wanted those beautiful supple lips wrapped around her cock, but she
wouldn’t risk letting the other woman suck her while she was in that state. She
had no desire to feel the woman’s sharpened teeth so close to her member.


That,
however, did not mean that Rapunzel couldn’t taste her.


Without
warning Rapunzel’s hair increased its grip on the redhead and then raised her
figure, high in the hair, spreading the woman’s legs at the same time.


The
woman protested, snarling once or twice, but stopped when she felt Rapunzel’s
fingers caressing the insides of her legs, the blonde’s digits slowly moving
towards her core.


The
redhead swallowed and looked down, her wolfish eyes following Rapunzel’s
motions, need evident on her features.


The
blonde woman couldn’t help but tease her one last time and let her hands ran
all over the redhead’s thighs, always close to her sex, but never touching. The
redhead whined again and tried to trust her hips, but the blonde’s grip stopped
it.


And
then Rapunzel leaned down, swiftly, without warning and licked the redhead’s
sex once, twice, her tongue working up and down over the woman’s opening,
before she leaned back and returned to her initial position.


The
redhead snarled as the blonde stopped, but then Rapunzel’s fingers replaced her
tongue and the snarls became moans and groans of pleasure.


Rapunzel
spent the next few minutes between teasing the redhead with simple caresses,
her hands stroking the woman’s inner thighs, sometimes cupping the redhead’s
buttocks, to pleasing the woman with her mouth and fingers.


The
redhead’s wetness flowed out of her pussy, her desire evident in how the woman
panted and moaned as she exhaustedly fought against Rapunzel’s grip – the only
thing stopping her from mounting the blonde by force.


Rapunzel
got tired of playing around and leaned forward again. 


She
kissed the redhead’s inner thighs, letting her tongue taste the woman’s soft
flesh, licking it, making goose bumps appear.


The
bound woman shuddered, her moans and motions begging for release.


Rapunzel
deigned to grant it.


The
blonde worked her way towards the redhead’s core, laying several kisses on the
woman’s red curls while her hands cupped and kneaded the woman’s buttocks. Then
she kissed the flesh an inch to each side of her opening, and when the redhead
moaned again she started to trace the woman’s labia with her tongue.


The
bound woman released a breathy sound of relief, but it was soon enough replaced
by more panting and moaning, as the pleasure Rapunzel’s tongue brought her
filtered in.


Rapunzel
licked the woman’s opening, her tongue moving up and down, then sideways, drawing
a cross over the pink slit. The blonde also ran her fingers over the other
woman’s buttocks, sometimes dipping into the crack between and spreading the
cheeks further apart.


Rapunzel
moved her mouth up and focused on the redhead’s clit, kissing the little nut at
first, and then licking it, her tongue engulfing the small bundle of nerves.
Then she took it into her mouth, grazing her teeth against it, provoking both
pain and pleasure, her tongue swirling around.


While
that happened her fingers positioned themselves at the bound woman’s opening,
spreading the nether lips and probing slightly, before Rapunzel trust them and entered
the redhead.


The
transformed woman shuddered and moaned, louder than before, her hips and legs
shaking as Rapunzel’s mouth and fingers fucked her. 


She
tried to move, wanting to thrust herself against the blonde, but the hold of
Rapunzel’s hair frustrated her and she started sobbing with need.


Without
any overt action by Rapunzel, a few strands of her blonde hair started moving
and tightened themselves around the redhead’s breasts, kneading the flesh in a
rhythm similar to the one Rapunzel’s fingers followed between the woman’s
nether lips.


It
was too much.


The
redhead shuddered a last time before she screamed, loudly, her pussy gushing as
she came, her walls closing themselves around Rapunzel’s digits and her heart
feeling like it would explode out of her chest.


Rapunzel
let the other woman have her high, pleasing her until she stopped moving and
her breath returned to normal.


Then
she forced the redhead to her knees.


The
blonde’s hair made sure the woman couldn’t move, turning her back towards
Rapunzel. It also pushed down, until the redhead stayed with her knees and
hands on the ground, naked, her sex without defenses against Rapunzel’s lust –
not that the bound woman would complain.


Rapunzel’s
hands touched the redhead’s sex, feeling the wetness gathered there, before she
made her hair force the woman’s legs apart, spreading her open.


The
blonde grabbed her cock with one hand, stroking it a couple of times, spreading
the pre-cum gathered on its tip, before she positioned it at the redhead’s opening,
using her prick’s head to trace the woman’s labia.


Then
Rapunzel trust her hips forward, hard, and buried herself to the hilt in the
redhead’s warmth.


The
woman moaned at the feeling, the sensitivity caused by her previous orgasm
making Rapunzel’s motions much more pleasurable than they should.


Rapunzel
mounted the redhead – there wasn’t any other word to describe what the blonde
girl proceeded to do as she tightened her hands around the other’s waist and
trust with abandon, filling the woman’s wet cunt again and again, not caring if
it hurt or discomforted the woman she was fucking.


Not
that it did. 


The
redhead loved it, moaning and howling out loud as Rapunzel pounded into her,
feeling her inner walls wrapping themselves around the large cock and increasing
her pleasure, while she trusted back against the blonde’s hips, her breasts
swaying back and forth with the motion and aching to be touched.


Rapunzel
closed her eyes and lost herself on the sheer pleasure of it, listening to the
sounds of their lovemaking, driving her cock harder and harder into the willing
sex before her.


The
redheaded woman came again, screaming while her sex tightened around Rapunzel’s
cock, making the blonde girl have her own release. 


Rapunzel
moaned, her chest heaving, sweat running down between her breasts as she felt
her cock sputtering her seed inside the other woman. Her grip on the woman’s
waist remained and she kept thrusting her hips, slower than before, letting the
redhead’s pussy milk her cock completely.


They
stood still for a few moments, Rapunzel simply relinquishing herself to the
warmth of the cunt surrounding her cock – it remained hard, a secondary effect
of the situation surrounding Rapunzel’s birth; the curse increased her sexual
stamina to an insane degree, making it incredibly hard for Rapunzel to become
sated.


The
blonde opened her eyes, feeling a little sluggish for a bit, before she ran her
hand over the redhead’s back, slowly and teasingly, from the bottom of the
woman’s spine to the top, making goose bumps appears on the feral woman’s skin,
and she grabbed hold of the short red hair, fisting her hand on it and pulling.


The
redhead didn’t resist and didn’t protest, because the next moment Rapunzel
started to move her hips once again and drove her cock deep into the redhead’s
pussy.


Their
rutting was slower this time, less urgent, but not less pleasurable, the
sensibility provoked by their earlier orgasms making sure of it.


Rapunzel’s
thrusts were harder, but less frequent. 


She
never let go of the redhead’s hair, keeping her positioned just as she wanted,
while her other hand focused on the woman’s clit, flicking  and tugging it
until the woman came again, Rapunzel’s cock buried deep inside her cunt.


The
scene repeated itself again and again, and again, until the redhead’s upper
torso rested on the floor, her head poised over her arms, her breasts and
nipples leaning against the hard stone, and Rapunzel’s cock had nothing more to
give.


The
blonde leaned back and let her now flaccid cock slid from the woman’s pussy,
her member aching from use, her hair releasing its grip on the redhead and
letting her tired body lie on the floor.


The
now freed redhead turned to Rapunzel, her wolfish eyes wide and alert, and for
a moment Rapunzel feared she would have to restrain her again, but the feral
woman simple whined at her and moved a hand between her thighs, her face scrunching
up while she did it.


Rapunzel
felt guilt when she realized she had hurt the other woman, blaming herself for
not controlling her urges, but the redhead whined again, and Rapunzel preferred
to comfort the woman instead of stewing on her guilt.


“I’m
sorry.” She said while she moved to lie at the woman’s side. “I didn’t want to
hurt you.”


The
redhead locked at her with such a lust laden look that Rapunzel let the rest of
her words die on her mouth, and then the redhead moved and licked her face,
repeatedly, making her giggle again and again, and she forgot her worries.


Together
they lay on the stone floor, their bodies pressed against each other,
protecting them from the cold.


Rapunzel
felt the redhead’s breasts press against hers, and felt her cock twitching,
starting to harden again, but then she looked at the woman’s sleeping face, her
features completely relaxed and she controlled her urges.


They
would have time for further play later.


 


 


 


 


 


 







 



Chapter 2


 


Rapunzel
woke when she felt bare skin against her hard cock.


She
opened her eyes to find the redhead pressed against her body, the woman’s
buttocks digging into her groin. 


Her
mind couldn’t help but flash to the night before and the memories of loving the
other female – of sinking her cock into the redhead’s willing sex and losing
herself in the pleasure.


She
ran her hands over the other woman’s back, feeling the smooth skin, waiting for
her to waken.


It
didn’t take long.


The
redhead turned around, stretched her body and yawned.


Rapunzel
watched her, feeling her cock twitch at what the motion made to the other
woman’s breasts.


The
redhead opened her eyes, blinking twice in confusion before her eyes found
Rapunzel’s.


“Hi!”
The blonde said, watching the confusion disappear from the other woman’s face
as memories of the night before resurfaced.


The
redhead remained silent, trying to process what had happened. She remembered
telling the blonde to run while she started to transform, but after that it was
all a blur of images and sensations.


She
remembered being hurt and restrained, but above all she remembered pleasure
that followed, as the blonde took her again and again.


She
didn’t know quite what to think. 


Whenever
she transformed she always attacked those around her, ripping people apart with
the strength of ten grown men … yet the blonde girl before her, a little slip
of a woman tamed her beast.


Not
just tamed, the redhead could tell. 


The
blonde girl had completely dominated her wilder side, taking her beast at her
leisure, fucking her with abandon and the only thing she managed to do in her
transformed state was moan and beg for more.


She
hadn’t resisted.


She
could feel it in their mingled scents, the blonde smelled like she was part of
her pack – like her mate.


Rapunzel
watched the redhead’s struggle, instinctually knowing the woman was coming to
terms with what happened. She poised her hand on the woman’s face, caressing
it, making the redhead lean into it.


When
she saw what she was doing the redhead stopped and focused on the other woman’s
face, letting her gaze follow down the blonde’s body. She wasn’t surprised when
her eyes fell on the woman’s cock, not after the night before.


Rapunzel
saw where her gaze rested and smiled, before she leaned forward and kissed the
woman, slowly, tenderly, maneuvering herself between the other’s legs. 


The
redhead didn’t complain spreading her legs almost automatically, the rising
excitement she smelt from Rapunzel’s body enough to make her desire the blonde.
She let her mate crawl between her thighs, positioning herself at her entrance
and then Rapunzel pushed.


The
redhead arched her body into the blonde when she felt the large cock reach deep
inside of her body, pressing her breasts against the girl’s, Rapunzel starting
to move in and out of her.


She
couldn’t help but think it felt right.


It
was tender, a much more gentle lovemaking than the one they had the day before,
and soon enough she felt her walls tighten around Rapunzel’s cock and she came,
clutching the blonde’s body, her teeth biting down on the girl’s shoulder.


That
was enough to take Rapunzel over the edge, and she screamed loudly as she felt
her cock release her seed.


They
held each other afterwards, the redhead’s legs locked around Rapunzel’s waist,
keeping them joined together, sharing each other’s warmth.


“Hum…”
Rapunzel started after a while. The other woman looked at her and she couldn’t
help but blush. “I’m Rapunzel. I mean, we haven’t exactly introduced each other
before …” She trailed off.


The
redhead felt her own cheeks reddening at that. She had never done something
like this before. She coughed twice before she managed to speak without her
voice getting caught. “I’m Ruby.”


They
smiled and their lips found each other’s.


For
the next month Ruby found something she hadn’t had in a long time – a home.


Rapunzel
was lovely, gentle and bright. Ruby soon found herself feeling more than just
lust for the blonde woman. 


They
spent their days very close to one another. 


For
the first time Ruby found herself grateful for her curse, it was the only thing
that allowed her to keep up with Rapunzel’s sheer desire and stamina. They made
love several times each day, and any of those occasions lasted longer than any
sex Ruby had before.


It
didn’t take long for Ruby to find out that the other woman had her secrets,
especially when they related to the woman that lived with Rapunzel, but Ruby
didn’t care about that. She didn’t care about the other woman’s scent in
Rapunzel’s skin, a scent coupled with the musk of lovemaking – she cared only
for the blonde.


Ruby
had surrendered herself completely to Rapunzel’s charms and only feared having
to leave the beautiful blonde. 


Rapunzel
didn’t dissuade the redhead of her fears, but Ruby realized that, despite her
prowess when it came to sex, Rapunzel was quite an innocent and sheltered person.


One
day, when they lay together in the blonde’s large bed, their bodies sweaty and
exhausted from their lovemaking, Rapunzel asked the redhead about her past,
where she came from and what happened to make her as she was.


Ruby
rested against Rapunzel’s warm body for a long while before she answered.


“It
happened a long time ago.” The redhead started, slowly, her eyes looking far
away into the past. “I was born in a village in a kingdom north of here. It was
a small one, built at the edge of the biggest woods in the region. We weren’t
rich, but there was no famine or disease. We had no need of anything.”


Rapunzel
heard the sadness in her voice and touched the redhead’s chin, making her look
up. She gazed at Ruby’s almond eyes, seeing the tears and sadness held within
and leaned forward, kissing the other woman, gently, lovingly, telling her that
she was there for her and always would be.


Ruby
kissed back, grateful for Rapunzel’s caring nature, before they separated and
she returned to her tale.


“I
met a smith’s son and fell in love.” Ruby continued. “I knew my mother wouldn’t
like it and hid our budding romance from her. I knew she had some kind of plan
for my future, but I wanted to make my own choices.”


Rapunzel
ran her fingers through Ruby’s red hair while the other woman spoke.


“My
mother and grandmother were considered a little strange by most of the people
in the village. The two worshipped the moon and practiced some strange rituals,
but most believed them to be harmless and let them be.”


Ruby
paused and had to hold back a sob as she remembered what happened.


Rapunzel
held and kissed her again, licking away her tears, until Ruby stopped crying.


“It
all came crashing down the day I gave myself to my lover.” Ruby spoke, her
voice hollow and despondent. “We planned to meet on the night of the full moon.
I planned to give him my virginity, to force my mother to accept our
relationship. The last thing I remember from that night was the pinprick of
pain as his cock entered, and then nothing.”


She
breathed deeply as Rapunzel’s caresses continued. Ruby didn’t want to remember,
but she wanted Rapunzel to know all about her – she didn’t want to hide
anything from the other woman.


“I
woke up in the woods covered in blood and mud. I could only remember flashes of
what happened, but it was enough – something terribly bad had happened. My
mother found me eventually and she knew. I don’t know how, but she guessed what
happened the night before.”


Ruby
turned to Rapunzel, looking the girl right in the eyes. “She gave me that
cloak,” She said pointing at the big hooded cloak Ruby wore the night before.
“To hide me as she smuggled me home. Then she and my grandmother told me the
truth about themselves.”


“Which
was?”


“They
were worshippers of Selene – goddess of wolves and the moon.”


That
answer didn’t mean anything to Rapunzel, and Ruby realized it. 


“I
can’t say I knew what that meant at the time; I only learned more about it
later.” She said with a shrug. “We didn’t have time to discuss it really –
someone had seen me leaving with the boy I loved, and then they found the
remains of his body. It didn’t take long for the people of the village to jump
to the conclusion that we were some kind of witches, or demons, and they came
after us.”


Ruby’s
voice became fainter.


“My
mother told grandmother and me to run while she stayed behind. We did.  I don’t
know what happened after; we only heard a lot of screams and something I could
only describe as a monstrous growl while we ran.” 


Ruby
looked at Rapunzel. In her eyes the blonde could see a vacuum of emotions and
sentiments, a void of anything that might hurt.


“It
was the last time I saw my mother.” The redhead continued her voice flat. “And
it wasn’t enough. They followed us, and a few hours later they caught us.
People I had knew my whole life looked at me as if I was a beast, a monster. I
tried to talk to them but they only cursed my name.”


Rapunzel
tightened her hold on the woman. Part of her wanted to shush Ruby, kiss her and
make her forget about everything wrong that had ever happened to her.


She
knew it wouldn’t work. 


It
might soothe Ruby’s mind for a while, but only when the woman dealt with what
happened could she truly overcome it. 


“How
did you escape?”


“My
grandmother turned into a beast, a giant half-human-half-wolf creature that
walked in two legs – I realized then what the growl I had heard before was – my
mother confronting the villagers, and I knew they were right. I was a monster.”


Rapunzel
kissed Ruby’s temple, tightening her legs around the redhead’s frame, using her
body and heat to comfort her. “You’re no monster.”


A
tear escaped from Ruby’s eye. “Yes I am. That’s why my family worshipped
Selene.”


Rapunzel
had never heard about such a goddess before. It wasn’t rare; there were all
manner or beings and spirits that passed as gods – some were very powerful,
others only managed to do some parlor tricks – but many had followers. 


From
what Ruby said and from what she had seen of the curse that assailed the
redhead, this Selene was powerful. That might explain the presence Rapunzel had
felt within the transformed Ruby.


“What
did your family’s worship entail?”


“I
don’t know.” Ruby replied. “I never found out exactly. I learnt something about
it years later, when I visited an old witch of the woods. She explained that
the goddess was angry at me, furious about me turning my back on her blessing –
I guess that explains why I am always pursued by wolfs wherever I am.”


“The
blessing … she meant your transformation?” Rapunzel asked, wondering about how
it could be called a blessing.


Ruby
nodded. “Supposedly yes, but something went wrong. According to the witch I
didn’t make my offering and so the blessing turned into a curse. I don’t even
know what I did wrong and sincerely I don’t care – it’s a curse, and one that
won’t ever assail my bloodline.”


“What
did you do?” Rapunzel asked, a sudden premonition making a shiver run down her
spine.


“I
asked the witch to curse my womb and make me barren.”


“But…”


“It
was the only way.” Ruby said, shaking her head at Rapunzel. “Otherwise my
bloodline would carry the curse and my children would one day become monsters
just like me.”


Rapunzel
remained silent, not quite knowing how to tell the other woman that she might
not have a choice about the matter.


“I
always dreamt of being a mother.” Ruby whispered with longing in her voice.


Rapunzel
could only close her eyes and tell her the truth. “You might get your chance.”
She said her voice calm and rational – she didn’t want to upset Ruby.


Ruby
blinked a couple of times before she faced Rapunzel once again. “What do you
mean?”


Rapunzel
extended her hand and poised it over Ruby’s stomach, letting her magic invade
the woman’s body and making sure that what she had felt before was really
happening.


“You’re
pregnant.”


“What?”
Ruby asked her mouth opening in startlement. “I can’t.”


Rapunzel
smiled, gently, soothingly, her hands caressing Ruby’s face. “It’s my fault.
There’s magic in my blood, fertility magic. It’s what makes me different from
regular women, and what makes me have so much stamina when it comes to
lovemaking.” She pointed out with a blush.


“You
mean?”


“My
seed was strong enough to ignore the curse the witch cast over your womb.”
Rapunzel smiled again and leaned forward, taking Ruby’s mouth, plundering it
with her tongue. “You’re pregnant with my child.” 


Rapunzel
was pleased with that, despite the possible consequences.


Ruby’s
face became stricken with a thousand emotions, but she couldn’t help but smile
in happiness, picturing a dream she had already discarded becoming real.


Then
she remembered the reason why she done as she had, and couldn’t help but fear.
“But what can we do about Selene’s curse?”


Rapunzel
closed her eyes for a moment. It would be risky, but for her child and for Ruby
she would do it. “There might be a way.”


 


 


 


 


 


 







 



Chapter 3


 


“Are
you sure you know what you’re doing?” Ruby asked nervously.


“Uh
hum.” Rapunzel mumbled under her breath, her hand tracing the appropriate runes
on Ruby’s naked breast. The skin was so soft, like velvet, and she had to
resist the urge to pinch the small pink nipple in front of her.


Ruby
noticed where Rapunzel’s gaze rested, the blonde’s hand starting to wander, and
she coughed, loudly.


Rapunzel
startled and then blushed. “What did you say?”


“I
asked if you’re sure about this.”


Rapunzel
paused for a moment. “I can’t say I’m completely sure, but there’s no other
way.”


Ruby
gazed at Rapunzel’s face while the blonde spoke, seeing indecision and doubt.
“You said your mother is better at this than you, so why don’t we wait for
her?”


“I
can’t risk it.” Rapunzel replied shaking her head. “This kind of curse is very
powerful, if we wait too long the child might be irremeably affected. My mother
could come back tomorrow, or in a week or two. It might be too late.”


Or she might not let me try this at all, considering it too risky. Rapunzel thought to
herself.


Ruby
nodded, understanding the blonde. “Then we’ll do as you say … but do you think
contacting the Selene is a good idea?”


“We’ll
never know until we try it.”


Rapunzel
finished preparing the ritual in silence. Afterwards Ruby sat, naked, in the
middle of a circle, runes littering her body and the ground around her, all of
them drawn in wolf’s blood – all the better to call out the wolf goddess.


The
blonde breathed deeply. “Ready?”


Ruby
nodded, feeling her throat tighten suddenly.


Rapunzel
breathed again and then pointed her hand at the circle, speaking. “Selene, I
summon you.”


There
was an instant of stillness, before the dark red runes started getting brighter,
more defined, and then there was a flash of light.


Rapunzel
had to close her eyes. When she opened them she looked around and she couldn’t
see the supposed goddess’ presence.


But
she could feel it.


It
was like a cloying smell in the air, an aura of power and strength that made Rapunzel’s
knees feel weak, and her heart speed up.


“Where
are you?” She asked out loud trying, and failing, to hide the apprehension in
her voice. 


Ruby
raised her head, slowly, almost languidly.


Rapunzel
met her eyes and her fears were confirmed. 


Ruby’s
eyes were different, similar to those she sported when she transformed into her
beast form, but they were more threatening, wilder … cruel. While before Ruby’s
eyes had looked like those of a regular wolf, now they were darker at the edges
and lighter in the center, the amount of yellow pigmentation increasing in
concentric patches around the pupil.


And
they glowed slightly with a pale’s moon light.


Someone
other than Ruby looked out of those eyes.


Rapunzel
ignored her fears and doubts. “Selene I presume?”


The
being stood, slowly, rising to her full height and stretching Ruby’s body, as
if she had woken from a long slumber. She didn’t care to cover the redhead’s
body or to hide it and her eyes never left Rapunzel’s. 


She
smirked when the blonde’s looked down at Ruby’s breasts.


Rapunzel
felt her cheeks heating in a blush, but she didn’t look away, feeling caution
was more important than embarrassment where the wolf goddess was concerned.


“Are
you Selene?” Rapunzel asked again when the other didn’t reply; not that she had
many doubts about the being’s identity.


The
woman looked amusedly at her. “Yes, that is what your kind calls me.”


Rapunzel
stood still as the female being looked around, seeing her surroundings for the
first time. 


Selene
started walking, her steps deep and secure, unconcerned about Rapunzel. 


She
looked through the blonde’s things, her hands picking little trinkets and
playing with them, and then she moved towards the window, opening it and
letting the moon’s light stream into the room, before she continued her
inspection of Rapunzel’s room.


Rapunzel
didn’t complain, feeling it was best to let the powerful and enigmatic being do
as she wanted for a while. She only interfered when she realized the other
female wasn’t going to speak.


“I’ve
summoned you here because …”


“You
want something from me.” Selene interrupted, not even looking at Rapunzel as
she spoke.


Rapunzel
paused for a moment. “Yes. I wanted …”


“I
know what you want.” Selene replied turning her gaze onto the blonde. “I can
see it in this one’s thoughts,” She pointed at the head of the body she
inhabited. “I can see it in your thoughts.”


Rapunzel
swallowed, and tried to tighten her defenses, making it impossible for the
other woman to read her thoughts and emotions. 


In
reply, Selene sent a surge of amusement that broke her magical barriers down
without effort, making Rapunzel realize just how helpless she was against the
so-called goddess.


“You
want me to lift my gift from Ruby’s bloodline, from my own bloodline. I
see no reason to do so.”


“What
do you mean your bloodline?” Rapunzel questioned, her curiosity taking the best
of her.


“She
is of my bloodline. Diluted as it came to be, I’m still its originator. I’m not
inclined to part with her, even though she slighted me, especially
because she slighted me.”


“How
did she do that?” The blonde asked cautiously.


“She
gave something of mine away.”


“That’s
it?” Rapunzel blurted out before she had time to ponder on her words. When
Selene simply raised an eyebrow at her she looked abashedly at the other woman.
“I apologize for my outburst, but surely there would be some manner in which
she could make it up to you. What did she give away exactly?”


“Something
priceless and unrecoverable,” Selene replied, her voice becoming
deeper, her hands moving slowly down Ruby’s body, pausing over the breasts and
cupping them, playing with the nipples, before her hands continued their
journey south and she threaded her fingers between the red curls of Ruby’s
cunt. “She gave away her body. I should be the first one to taste her cunt and
her pleasure, like I did with her mother and her grandmother before her, yet
she gave herself to a smith’s son, a runt barely fit to be called a male.”


Rapunzel
remained quiet, her heart beating fast within her chest. The air felt like it
was on fire, the rage coming from Selene powerful enough for the blonde to feel
difficulty breathing.


A
moment later it abated slightly, and Selene continued, her voice back to a
normal tone of voice. “She wasn’t the only responsible, her mother and
grandmother shared just as much of the blame – they did not raise her properly,
they did not teach her about me, as they themselves were taught – they didn’t
make her wait for the night I would come for her.”


“They
could control their transformation.” Rapunzel said almost to herself.


“They
could.” Selene replied. “Just as Ruby herself would be able to do if her first
night was spent with my avatar.”


“You
want something.” Rapunzel accused, her voice louder than before, more
confident.


Selene
smiled. “Yes, like you I wish for something. I propose a bargain.”


Rapunzel
remained silent and Selene smirked.


“You
want me to cleanse,” Selene’s voice turned ugly at the word. “My blood,
my gift from the pup forming in Ruby’s belly – I will do it. I will even
cleanse Ruby herself from it; if she doesn’t want it I’m not going to let it
grace her anymore.”


“And
what do you want in return?”


“Something
equivalent to what I’m forfeiting and to what I’m owed – a child and a virgin; your
child and your virginity.”


Rapunzel’s
throat became tight, but she couldn’t hold her tongue. “I think you’re got the
wrong woman.”


Selene
laughed, loud and amused; a laugh that sent shivers down Rapunzel’s back.


“Oh,
you’ve used your cock well enough,” Selene said as she started to move towards
Rapunzel, the blonde looking none too happy about the so called goddess close
presence. “But you never used your cunt before, have you? You’ve never had a
cock deep inside you, thrusting and filling you completely. You’ve focused on
doing that to other women.”


Rapunzel
opened her mouth to reply, but closed it when Selene’s hands started roving
over her body. 


The
being in Ruby’s body touched Rapunzel’s face, feeling the soft skin, before she
moved her hands down, letting them contour the womanly curves. She moved closer
and put her mouth just an inch away from Rapunzel’s.


“What
will you do?” She asked gently.


Rapunzel
leaned her head back. “You want me to sacrifice a child for another, I can’t do
it.”


Selene
smiled delicately. “I promise the child will come to no harm from my own doing,
nor will I bestow upon her the gift I did upon Ruby’s bloodline.”


Rapunzel
thought about the woman’s words for a moment. “But you have something planned
for it.”


“Yes,”
The redhead replied. “I do, but I swear on my word and power that what I have
planned for our child will not harm her and it will not be a curse.”


Rapunzel
looked away, not knowing what to do.


Selene
gently turned the blonde’s face towards her. “What is your answer, Rapunzel?
Will you accept my bargain?”


Rapunzel
closed her eyes. 


She
didn’t know what to do; she didn’t even know if she could trust Selene. In the
end, she thought about Ruby and the sadness the redhead had felt for so long. She
couldn’t let that happen to a child of hers, she wouldn’t let it happen.


She
opened her eyes and looked into Selene’s yellow ones. “I will.”


Selene
smiled gently and leaned into the blonde, letting her borrowed lips touch
Rapunzel’s, giving her a simple kiss. Then she smirked and some hardness
returned to her gaze. “Good.”


A
sudden spike of power and emotion drove Rapunzel to her knees, breath leaving
her lungs, her heart pounding. It took her awhile to understand what she was
feeling, her head facing downwards, hands poised on the ground so that she
wouldn’t fall down.


It
was lust. 


Selene’s
lust bore down upon her and the blonde couldn’t resist it. She felt her cock
hardening almost painfully, and she felt her pussy getting soaked with her
wetness.


Rapunzel
felt a hand in her hair and Selene pulled her head, making the blonde look up
at the towering goddess.


“I
like seeing you like that,” Selene spoke softly, her voice betraying her lust.
“It suits you.”


The
redhead let a hand trail down her body, feeling Rapunzel’s gaze follow the
motion, until she threaded her fingers through the red curls of Ruby’s body and
touched the sex beneath.


Rapunzel
could only open her mouth in startlement as a cock started growing from Ruby’s
sex, until it stood erect in front of her, just as big and thick as her own.


The
blonde couldn’t help but lick her lips in anticipation, Selene’s lust
overwhelming her, making her mouth water.


Selene
smirked arrogantly. “What are you waiting for?” She asked amused. “I don’t
think you need any instructions about comes next.”


Rapunzel
ignored her words, but not their intent. 


She
leaned forward and kissed the cock’s reddened head, letting her lips ran around
it, tasting, licking it. She couldn’t help but moan, her hands closing around
it and starting to stroke.


The
only thing in Rapunzel’s mind was Selene’s pleasure; she wanted the goddess to
come, to sate some of that deep, insatiable lust – she couldn’t help it – sex
was in her nature.


Selene
herself closed her eyes and simply enjoyed the blonde’s motions. 


Rapunzel’s
response surprised her for how ferocious it was. She knew the girl’s soul was
marked by lust and sex, but she had not imagined the blonde’s vicious reaction
to her lust.


She
let the young woman’s mouth please her cock, resisting the urge to moan when
the blonde’s soft lips closed around the rod and started sliding back and
forth, Rapunzel bobbing her head over her cock.


Rapunzel
wanted Selene to find released; she desperately wanted to taste the goddess’
seed, and gorge herself on the taste.


Selene
felt that desperation, Rapunzel’s sheer desire, and had to resist the urge to
groan as she poised her hands on the blonde’s head and stopped her motions. “I
would love nothing more than to fill your mouth with my seed, beautiful girl,
but unfortunately I don’t come that easily.”


She
grasped Rapunzel’s hair and used it to make the girl stand.


Then
she kissed Rapunzel, hard, relentlessly, not caring about the taste of her own
cock in the blonde’s mouth, her hands pressing the girl’s covered body against
her own.


Rapunzel
felt like Selene would swallow her whole, the goddess’s lips tight against
hers, the divine tongue filling her mouth and dominating it.


The
blonde lost herself to the sensations of it. Some small part of her knew it was
Selene’s lustful thoughts that made her so readily accept the goddess’s
advances, but she really didn’t care.


For
one small moment Rapunzel understood that sex, lust and fertility was her
nature, it was the basis of her soul, and Selene called for that part of her
like no other being had done before.


Their
mouths separated, and they looked at one another, a small trail of saliva still
connecting them. 


“You’re
beautiful.” Selene whispered, before she closed the distance between them and
kissed Rapunzel once again. When she leaned back after a couple of minutes, she
let her gaze wander down the girl’s body.


The
goddess wanted to see the woman in her full glory and with a gesture Rapunzel’s
clothes parted, cut down the middle.


The
young woman didn’t really notice it at first, too lost in the feelings she saw
in Selene’s eyes. Only when Ruby’s possessed hands came to rest beneath her
breasts did she care – and even then only to thrust her chest forward, offering
her breasts to the goddess.


Selene
accepted her offering and cupped the mounds, careful to tease the little pink
nubs that crowned them, her fingers circling and pulling until the nipples
stood erect and firm.


Rapunzel
moaned and her cock twitched.


Selene
saw it and she let her eyes rest on the girl’s member for a bit. “If it had
been any other time, beautiful Rapunzel, I would let you take me as I’ll take
you, but unfortunately I’m pressed for time and we got a long night ahead of
us.”


Rapunzel
heard her, but she was too caught up in her emotions to make sense of the
words. 


She
let Selene drag her until they stood before the room’s window. She watched as
the goddess looked outside, gaze fixed on the full moon on the sky. She barely
caught what the woman said next; Selene’s voice was barely more than a whisper.


“It’s
a fitting night for my goodbye.”


Then
Selene turned to face Rapunzel and took the girl into her arms. Her kiss was
furious, desperate, angry, and passionate. 


The
blonde loved it, giving herself fully to the goddess. Selene’s hands started
roving down her body, touching Rapunzel’s breasts and buttocks, pressing their
bodies tight together. Their cocks spooned against one another, and that touch
was enough to make Selene lose her remaining patience.


She
made Rapunzel turn around, and then bent the young woman over the window,
making the blonde’s naked torso face the cold air of a winter’s night.


Rapunzel
shivered, not in cold or shame, but in anticipation. The moon’s light
illuminated their bodies and if anyone looked up at the tower they would see
her bare breasts.


Selene
poised her hands on Rapunzel’s bottom, caressing the young woman’s flesh. Her
hands moved down and she slid one of them between Rapunzel’s thighs, forcing
the girl’s legs apart, spreading her.


Rapunzel
moaned when she felt Selene’s hand touching her aching labia, and she trust
back against the redhead, hoping for something more than a light caress on her
sex.


Selene
leaned down and laid a few kisses on Rapunzel’s back, making the girl moan.
“Please, please.” She repeated, until Selene leaned back and grabbed her cock,
sliding it between the blonde’s thighs.


Selene
used her cock to trace Rapunzel’s nether lips, slowly, teasingly, sometimes
moving the warm member a little further north and hitting the girl’s clit;
sometimes she slid it between Rapunzel’s buttocks and teased the girl’s other
opening.


The
blonde woman started shaking wanting to feel more of Selene’s flesh, and the
goddess granted her request.


Selene
positioned her cock at Rapunzel’s entrance, and moved forward, slowly letting
her cock slide into Rapunzel’s tight virgin pussy.


The
blonde moaned and closed her eyes at the sensation. 


She
had pleasured herself before with her fingers, and the Enchantress had also
used her hands to make Rapunzel come, but it wasn’t comparable to the feeling
of Selene’s cock.


Selene
moved slowly, even though Rapunzel’s cunt offered her no resistance, her
thrusts calm and gentle. 


With
each motion of her hips she let her cock go further into Rapunzel’s depths, but
her speed didn’t change – not until she hit the blonde woman’s virgin barrier,
and then she stopped.


Rapunzel
felt Selene’s cock hit her hymen and bit her lip, a final consideration making
her hesitate for a moment, before she breathed deeply and closed her eyes.


“Please,”
She said her voice soft and yearning. “Please.”


Selene
reared her hips back and thrust, harder than before; hard enough to break
through the resistance her cock found and slide into Rapunzel’s depths.


Rapunzel
winced at the momentary pain, but it turned into pleasure and her moans
increased in volume and frequency.


Sweat
poured down Rapunzel’s chest, running between her breasts. Her nipples were
stiff and ached, desperately needing someone’s touch. Her cock was hard, ready
to explode, yet the blonde woman could simply lie there, bent over the window,
her hands holding tight against the wall, keeping her still, without moving, as
Selene fucked her.


Once
Selene realized the blonde woman was ready to take her fully, she held onto Rapunzel’s
waist and started thrusting harder than before, letting her cock sink into the
blonde’s warmth, Rapunzel’s nether lips clasped tightly around her rod.


Rapunzel
thrust back against her, driving her buttocks into Selene’s groin, wanting to
feel the other woman’s cock deep inside of her, wanting to come screaming
Selene’s name.


Realizing
that the blonde was near orgasm, Selene let one of her hands slid between the girl’s
legs, and grasped Rapunzel’s cock, starting to stroke it. That, combined with a
particularly vicious thrust from Selene’s hips was enough to make the young
woman come.


Rapunzel
screamed in pleasure, stretching her back like a cat, while beads of sweat ran
down her body, her cock jerking in Selene’s hand, releasing her seed against
the tower’s wall, wetness squishing from her pussy around the goddess’ cock.


Selene
closed her eyes for a moment, enjoying Rapunzel’s nether lips tightening around
her cock, but she didn’t stop or slow down her thrusts, moving her cock in and
out of the blonde’s cunt.


Rapunzel
moaned again, still not recovered from the orgasm, its aftershocks hitting her
again and again as Selene kept her thrusts. Her pussy was too sensitive, and
her body shook as the goddess kept driving her cock into it. 


Selene’s
hand returned to stroking Rapunzel’s cock, while she poised her other hand in
Rapunzel’s back and pushed down, making the girl spread her legs further apart,
and finding a position that allowed her to thrust harder, faster, and deeper.


Rapunzel
screamed out loud when she felt the redhead hit a certain spot inside her
pussy, and thrust her hips back, wanting to feel it again.


Selene
had no difficulties finding that spot again and again, every thrust of hers
hitting that magic place inside Rapunzel.


It
didn’t take long for the blonde to come again, and Selene showed no signs of
slowing down, fucking Rapunzel with abandon.


Rapunzel’s
mind became inundated by pleasure – she could feel nothing else as Selene
relentlessly drove into her. 


The
pleasure from her cock and pussy were too much, and Rapunzel entered a state of
almost perpetual orgasm. 


Selene
bit her lip as she started to finally feel her own release coming closer. She
ran a hand down Rapunzel’s long blonde hair. “Just a little bit more, beautiful
girl.”


She
knew the blonde wouldn’t hear her, too lost in the sensations she was feeling.


A
few more moment, a few more thrusts – it was all it took.


With
a sound between a roar and a howl Selene gave one last final thrust, and buried
herself in Rapunzel’s depths, feeling the girl engulf her completely, and her
cock starting to release its seed.


Selene
moaned out loud, feeling her cock’s first jerks alleviating some of her need,
and then again when she felt it starting to swell and increase in size, her
seed flowing easier into the blonde as her cock knotted itself in Rapunzel.


She
couldn’t find words to describe how good it felt.


Only
later, when Rapunzel’s mind descended from the high of pleasure it found itself
in, did the blonde realize what happened. Selene’s cock was stuck inside her
cunt, its base having swollen to the point where the goddess couldn’t slide out
of the blonde’s pussy.


From
time to time Rapunzel felt the cock jerking inside of her, releasing some more
of its seed. She found herself not caring about it, too content to remain
leaning over the window, mind recovering from the sheer pleasures she had just
felt.


Selene
leaned against Rapunzel’s back, resting, kissing Rapunzel’s shoulder blades,
while her cock slowly returned to its original form. Then she slid out of the
blonde, both of them wincing a little at the loss of their union.


In
that moment, Rapunzel wanted nothing more than to lay on the bed and let sleep
take her away, and rest.


Selene
must have read her mind because without saying anything she picked the blonde,
bridal-style, and carried her to bed.


The
blonde let her, too tired to protest and weirdly pleased about the goddess’s
action. 


Selene
laid her carefully on the bed, making sure Rapunzel was comfortable, before she
climbed, spooning against the blonde, her cock starting to harden once again as
she pressed her groin against Rapunzel’s buttocks.


She
ignored her desires and spoke, straight to the point, knowing she did not have
much time. “I’m dying Rapunzel.”


The
blonde turned to her, startled by the other’s confession. She opened her mouth
to speak, but Selene’s finger against her lip silenced her.


“I
have no followers left, few people remain from my bloodline, and other gods
were careful to make sure I wouldn’t have a chance to keep living – they cursed
me, making me unable to interact with the normal world but in the nights of the
full moon, making sure I wouldn’t have a chance to be reborn.”


Selene
said her sight focused on the resplendent moon outside.


Rapunzel
remained silent, simply pressing her body against the goddess’s, understanding
that the knowledge Selene was giving her was something magicians everywhere
were ready to kill for.


Her
mother told her that human mages and wizards were always eager to learn about
the spiritual world, seeking answers or power.


“It
all changed when I saw you for the first time, all the way from my perch on the
moon.” Selene continued her tale, turning to Rapunzel and grabbing the girl’s
face into her hands. She kissed the blonde, gently, before she leaned back and
smiled. “Your soul was born from the heartfelt desire your true parents had for
a child, a desire your adopted mother encouraged with her potions and spells,
making it possible for you to be conceived.”


Rapunzel
smiled sadly at Selene’s words, happy to know she was so desired once. It
hadn’t been long since she discovered the Enchantress wasn’t her biological
mother, and the woman had never told her much about her birth parents.


Selene
continued her story. 


“Then
the Enchantress went ahead and used your sex as a focus for the curse she cast,
a curse designed to make your true parents reject you, and without knowing it
she had put the final stroke in the masterpiece that you are – a being
so attuned to sexual pleasure and fertility that you’re capable of overpowering
the curse cast on me.”


“You
lead Ruby here.” Rapunzel spoke at last, smiling sadly; for once feeling like
she understood what drove Selene a little better.


“Yes,
I would apologize for that, but I feel you’re not unhappy about it.” Selene
replied with a wink that made Rapunzel release a small giggle. “I made my
wolves herd her here, knowing that there was only one possible outcome when you
meet. I thought it fitting, in a way both of us wanted the same thing and you
could give it to us.”


“Why?”


“Because
although you don’t know it, you’re powerful Rapunzel, and in you I have a
chance to live again.”


When
Rapunzel looked confused, Selene smiled sadly and explained.


“I
will not live past this night, and when I die, my soul will find a new home in
the child quickening in your womb, allowing me another chance to live, to keep
existing.”


“I’ll
not be the same,” Selene continued when she felt Rapunzel’s worry, speaking
before the blonde could question her. “I’ll be reborn in a new form, perhaps in
a few centuries the new me might even regain my memories. It will not be myself
you’ll give birth too, but the child will have my spirit and my powers.”


Rapunzel
didn’t know what to think at that, so she only smiled sadly. Despite it all she
felt sorry for the wolf goddess.


Selene
heard her thoughts and didn’t resist the urge to pinch the blonde’s rear,
making Rapunzel shriek in surprise. “I don’t want your pity,” She said, her
voice deep and seemingly angry, but the look in her face was playful. She
maneuvered herself between Rapunzel’s thighs, spreading the girl’s legs. “I
want your screams and your moans.”


Rapunzel
gave them to her, opening herself to the goddess, deciding to let the future
lay in peace for now, and enjoy what would be one of the most pleasurable
nights of her life. 


 


 


 


 


 


 







 



Epilogue


 


Rapunzel
woke the next morning, her body pressed against Ruby’s. When she looked down,
the redhead’s body had returned to normal, the magically grown cock having
disappeared while they slept.


She
caressed the woman’s red short hair for a while, waiting until she woke and she
could see the woman’s almond eyes. Rapunzel then knew that Selene was dead, and
part of her was sad, but another felt relief.


She
assured Ruby everything had went according to plan and then Rapunzel maneuvered
herself between Ruby’s legs, deciding to give the two of them the best wake up
she could.


They
made love in a gentle manner, Rapunzel’s body still a little sore after what
happened the night before.


Afterwards
they lay spooned against one another and Rapunzel explained some of the details
of what happened with Selene. She didn’t tell Ruby everything, but she told the
redhead she made a deal with the goddess and that the child in Ruby’s belly
would be born free from Selene’s curse, and that Ruby herself would no longer
be affected by it.


The
redhead was excited at that, and decided to give Rapunzel a little present. 


The
blonde let Ruby crawl down her body, contenting herself with lying on the bed
and letting Ruby’s mouth work on her cock.


Rapunzel
knew that eventually she would have to tell Ruby and her mother the entire
truth, but she would let the women meet first, and get to know each other.


As
Ruby started to bob her head up and down over Rapunzel’s cock, the blonde
smiled and closed her eyes.


She
couldn’t help but be oddly hopeful about the future.


The end!
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